
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 11th January 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Love, Cllr Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
27 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely had sent his apologies as he would be attending a Lifeboat meeting
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Cllr Love declared an interest in any discussions regarding the car park or Vattenfall.  The Chairman declared in interest in any Vattenfall matters
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th December and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 None
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman noted that the ramp had been washed out again and hadn’t survived the Christmas period.  He explained that the ramp would be reinstated again, but that a project would be worked up as the entire ramp needed to be re-cut and a marine license needed to be obtained by NNDC.  He noted that NNDC were preparing to send a press release out.  He explained that the current issue was that as there is no beach and no sand, and that because there are full tides, there is no purpose in re-cutting the ramp immediately as it would immediately be washed out again.  The Chairman noted that the Coastal path had now rolled back approximately 15 metres.  Cllr Love noted that the Coastal Path should legally be 4 metres from the edge.  He noted that he had recently lost around 15 metres of field at the cliff.  He explained that the village is currently undergoing another realignment.  Cllr Burke noted that she felt that the pathway was dangerous out of the caravan park towards Walcott.  She urged parishioners to be careful when walking along the cliff top
4.2 The Chairman gave a Vattenfall update to the Council.  He had advised VF to look at the cliff face in the bay.  He noted that little communication had been receiving during the month from VF.  Cllr Love noted that he had had a telephone call with VF asking for an engineer to have a look at the cliff on 11/1/18.  He noted that 15 foot of the cliff had been clay and that now that there was no clay left there was no ‘guts’ in the cliff.  It was noted that NNDC hoped to have the ramp operational by Easter and that the rocks would need to be realigned, which would be a major project
4.3 The Chairman noted that the first responders locally had taken 539 calls last year, which was 400% up on the previous year.  He noted that it was an extremely worthwhile organisation.  The Clerk explained that the members of the 1st Responders are voluntary.  It was noted that this should be remembered when the Council comes to set donations

4.4 Councillor reports: Cllr G Siely noted that money had started to come in from the allotment rent

4.5 Cllr Ritchie noted that Roy Cornell would fix the felt on the shed, which was coming away

5. Correspondence
5.1 The Co-operative bank.  Confirmation that the RFO has been added as an Authorised Account Person (not a signatory).  Noted
5.2 NNDC.  Dog bin on order.  Noted
5.3 NNDC Community Led Housing Team.  Request for further meeting following a ‘desktop site search’ for potential land opportunities.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would invite Nicky Debbage and Graham Connolly to a future meeting to discuss potential community housing sites.  
5.4 VF email from Necton Substations Action Group.  This group had emailed the Clerk (via REACT) to explain experiences that landowners had had in the Necton area.  It explained that landowners still cannot access their land properly and that there has been significant destruction of hedgerows and trees.  The email also noted that there was a huge increase in HGV traffic in Necton.  The other concern noted was that the farmers in Necton had refused to sell their land to VF but were threatened with compulsory purchase orders.  One farmer subsequently offered his land for the substation and only one CPO was issued for cabling.  Noted
5.5 NALC.  Updated information regarding Data Protection Officers.  The Clerk noted that there was some confusion as to whether or not the DPO could be the Clerk, or whether a specific DPO needed to be employed.  The Clerk would continue to monitor the bill and discuss implications with NALC
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 7.49pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward noted that the Broadband at Happisburgh Common should have been up and running in May 2018, but that it was now expected to be up and running in the Summer of 2018.  
Cllr Seward explained some of the detail of the County Council budgetary process and explained about the decision made by Councillors at County Hall that day.  He noted that Members had returned to County Hall that day to discuss the increase in allowances (note: not salary).  Whilst an independent panel had recommended to increase a few allowances for a few members, with a total increase in spend of around £8K to £10K in total, the controlling conservative leader received a 16% increase, and each member received a 11% increase, with a total increase in spend of £140 to £150K per annum.  He noted that the debate had been acrimonious, with a final ratio of 36: 26 Councillors voting in favour of the increases.  Cllr Seward said that he himself had voted against the changes and that he felt that the increase, at such a time, was deplorable.  

A member of the public requested new 30 mph repeater signs on Beach Road.  It was noted that cars in all seasons race up and down Beach Road, affecting residents.  The Clerk would contact NCC Highways and would copy C.Cllr Seward in to the email.  
The meeting was reconvened at 8.15pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To discuss Vattenfall matters with Happisburgh REACT and N2RS

Members from N2RS and REACT were present at the meeting and there was a general discussion.  The Chairman noted that he felt that it was important to speak with all members of the community.  He said that he felt that N2RS and REACT had undertaken a lot of research and learning and had put a huge amount of work into their PEIR responses.  The Chairman said that he therefore felt that the various different groups, including Parish Councils, should work together to pool knowledge.  A member of N2RS noted that she felt that it was also important to encourage participation with the rest of Norfolk.  

Cllr Love explained that he felt strongly that he would like to embrace future natural energy resources such as wind energy and therefore that some temporary sacrifices would need to be made to ensure that the UK becomes more resilient in terms of energy. Cllr Stockton noted that it was important for the Parish Council to represent the villagers and that she felt that that meant working with VF to obtain the very best solution for the village.  

The Chairman explained that the PC would discover in March if VF intend to use short drill or long drill as the decision has yet to be made.  He also said that he felt that the PC might also receive an indication in March as to whether or not VF intend to use AC or DC.  He reminded those present that VF were working on a 100 metre working width for the cables.  A member of REACT noted that the common ground between all groups was to pressure VF to send more full information.  Cllr Love said that he felt that VF should have visited Happisburgh before planning to use the village for the landfall site.  A member of N2RS noted that she felt that there was a ‘planning blight’ on the village and that she would be unable to sell her house at market value.  She noted that she felt that her property had lost 20% of its market value due to the threat of the cables and CRS

C.Cllr Seward agreed to speak with NNDC to discover if there was additional conversations being held between VF and NNDC.  The Clerk would ask Rob Young if VF were talking to them about Deep History Coast.  The Chairman noted (in response to questions) that Ruari Lean of VF had confirmed that there was and never had been any discussion regarding any sort of sea defences in relation to VF.  The Chairman noted that a similar village working with VF had received two new bus shelters by way of compensation

Cllr Love noted that Councillors should represent the public by working to keep property prices up by reducing the erosion by working on getting more sand on the beach

Following a lengthy discussion (summarised above) the Parish Council confirmed that it would form a working group of all Councillors, together with any other interested parties and N2RS and REACT.  The working group would take place at 7.30pm in the Coffee Shop beside the Hill House Public House on Monday 22nd January
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £91.71 (paid by Clerk and PC)

6.1.2. PC account.  D/D..  URM.  Glass.  £16.20 inc £2.70 VAT

6.1.3. PC account.  Chq . 761.  Clerk salary and expenses £472.20 

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq. 762.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  Tax.  £43.40

6.1.5. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. £39.93 inc £1.90 VAT

6.1.6. CP account.  D/D.  Wave business.  Water charges.  £175.14 inc £0 VAT

6.1.7. CP account.  Chq 209.  Roy Cornell.  Play fencing at Playing Field.  £80

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 210.  Roy Cornell.  Car Park work.  £460.35

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 211.  Katharine Yuill work at Car Park plus 60p incorrectly calculated by Post Office.  £113.90

6.1.10. CP account.  Chq 212.  Robertson’s Mole Control.  3 x moles playspace.  £60

10. The following Planning applications were considered:
10.1. PF/17/1858.  Prospect House, Church Street.  The Parish Council Objected to this application during the month via email as a response was required prior to the Parish Council meeting
11. The following planning decisions were noted: 
11.1. None
12. Items for the Parish News:
None (no Parish News)
13. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
13.1. Cllr Burke noted that the Village of the Year Series was due to start on Monday 15th January and Happisburgh would be featured at 3pm.  The programme would be aired every Monday for 3 weeks on Channel 4
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 12th February in the Wenn Evans Centre at 7.30pm.  
The meeting closed at 9pm 
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